BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Monday August 21, 2023
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley, Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen Bob Jordan and John Cody. Town Administrator Jake T. Roger; Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard. Pamela Tibbetts was excused.
ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation (b) hiring (l) legal
Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into a non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation (b) hiring (l) legal.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Bob Jordan, John Cody, Tom Gauthier, and Joe Trombley all voting aye.

RECONVENE

Chairman Joe Trombley reconvened the public session at 7:00 PM.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
SEAL NON-PUBLIC MINUTES

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to seal the non-public minutes of August 21, 2023.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
CONSENT CALENDAR

Minutes from the Selectmen August 7, 2023, meeting was submitted for approval.

The payroll manifest for the pay period ending August 17, 2023, in the amount of $181,406.84 was submitted for approval.

Accounts Payable manifest for the period ending August 17, 2023, in the amount of $1,412,020.97 ($1,000,000.00 to the school, $72,512.00 for the Membrane Project, $48,229.25 for W/S Abatement Refund, $145,203.26 Sewer Lagoon BAN and 146,076.46 to the Town) was submitted for approval.

Intent to Cut for Applehurst Farm on Blake and Rundlett Roads, maps and lots, 1-1+2, 8-3 and 9-4 was submitted for approval.

Intent to Cut for Chinburg Development on North River Road, map and lot 16-029 was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the consent calendar as submitted.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
RECREATION

Request for pay rate increases for Recreation Staff Members Emily Lecuyer Lead Staff from $16.00 to $16.50, Robert Bizzaro Jr. Staff from $14.00 to $14.50, Dylan Lulong Jr. Staff from $14.00 to $14.50, Owen Larson Jr. Staff from $13.50 to $14.00, Hannah Marshall Jr. Staff from $13.00 to $13.50, Tyler Morang Jr. Staff from $13.00 to $13.50, Landon Toomire Jr. Staff from $13.00 to $13.50, Jacob Grandmaison Youth Program Coordinator $1.00 increase and Timothy Norton Assistant Director of Parks and Recreation $1.00 increase were submitted for approval.

Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the pay rate increases for Recreation Staff as submitted:  Emily Lecuyer Lead Staff from $16.00 to $16.50, Robert Bizzaro Jr. Staff from $14.00 to $14.50, Dylan Lulong Jr. Staff from $14.00 to $14.50, Owen Larson Jr. Staff from $13.50 to $14.00, Hannah Marshall Jr. Staff from $13.00 to $13.50, Tyler Morang Jr. Staff from $13.00 to $13.50, Landon Toomire Jr. Staff from $13.00 to $13.50, Jacob Grandmaison Youth Program Coordinator $1.00 increase and Timothy Norton Assistant Director of Parks and Recreation $1.00 increase. Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
Request to hire Michaela Bushor as After School Program Jr. Staff at $13.00 an hour was submitted for approval.

Motion by Chariman Trombley to approve the hiring of Michaela Bushor as After School Program Jr. Staff at $13.00 an hour.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0. 

No background check needed.

Request to hire Autumn Huggins as Lead Before & After School Program Staff at $16.00 an hour was submitted for approval.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the hiring of Autumn Huggins as Lead Before & After School Program Staff at $16.00 an hour pending the background check.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
7:15 PM PUBLIC HEARING – Home Occupancy
A Public Hearing was held for a Home Occupancy for Jeffrey Owen to operate “DIY Trailer Rental LLC” from his home on 28 High Street.  Mr. Owen proposes a business of rental dump and car haulers trailers and storage.  Mr. Owen read his introductory letter with his history of the property and business intentions.
Chairman Trombley read the Public Hearing notice and opened the Public Hearing. Abutter Ron Laurent stated his reasons he opposed this business.  He believes this business doesn’t belong in a High-Density Residential Zone.  The roads are smaller than required as this is an old neighborhood.  There is also wetlands and a stream in the back of the property. Mr. Laurent is concerned regarding oil leaching into the ground than into the Lamprey River.
As there were no further public, Chairman Trombley closed the Public Hearing at 7:25 PM.  Comments from the Board of Selectmen concerning a Home Occupancy at this address included blocking driveways, not having regular business hours, increased traffic and being a High-Density Residential Zone.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to deny the Home Occupancy for Jeffrey Owen to operate “DIY Trailer Rental LLC” from his home on 28 High Street.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
DPW

Purchase Order #541 to Aloha Garage Doors for one metal exterior door in the amount of $3,578.00 was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the purchase order #541 to Aloha Garage Doors for one metal exterior door in the amount of $3,578.00.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
7:45 PUBLIC HEARING – New Hampshire Department of Highway Safety
Chairman Trombley read the Public Hearing notice and opened the Public Hearing.  Police Chief Michael Wallace explained this grant of $14,100.00 is used for traffic control and speed enforcement patrols.  Town Administrator Jake Roger mentioned the town matching funds will be $3,525.00.
As there were no further public, Chairman Trombley closed the Public Hearing.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to accept the Highway Safety Grant of $14,100.00 from the New Hampshire Department of Safety having Police Chief Michael Wallace, Chairman Trombley and Town Administrator Jake Roger sign the grant.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
DPW con’t
Purchase Order #542 to Chadwick Baross for a 6-month rental of a SW50 sidewalk plow in the amount of $39,000.00 was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Jordan to approve the purchase order #542 to Chadwick Baross for a 6-month rental of a SW50 sidewalk plow in the amount of $39,000.00 starting October 15, 2023.  Seconded by Chairman Trombley.  Motion carried 4-0.
Pay rate increase for Chris Kelleher at the Transfer Station from $18.72 to $19.72 due to acquiring his operator’s license was submitted for approval
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the pay rate increase for Chris Kelleher at the Transfer Station from $18.72 to $19.72 due to acquiring his operator’s license.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
FIRE

Purchase Order #540 to New England Marine and Industrial for one Rescue Wet Suit in the amount of $1,737.25 was submitted for approval.  This will be paid for from the revolving fund.
Motion by Selectman Jordon to approve the purchase order #540 to New England Marine and Industrial for one set of a Rescue Wet Suit in the amount of $1,737.25.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
Chairman Trombley would like a list of items annually purchased from the revolving fund.  This will be a benefit during the budget season.

Fire Chief Donald DeAngelis reported he has a contractor to help with the Town Operation Plan.  He has reached out to the State Emergency Management for funding.

Selectman Jordon and Cody expressed their appreciation to the Fire Department for a job well done with the five calls today and the recent cardiac arrest save.
APPOINTMENT - Meghan Straughn
Resident Meghan Straughn and friends came before the Board of Selectman requesting assistance regarding safety. There are crosswalks that need to be painted.  Main Street and Elm Street are not safe due to vehicles speeding. They are hoping trees could be trimmed on Main Street and Elm Street intersections as you can’t see around the greenery.  Police Chief Michael Wallace agreed to have the “Little Buddy” and cruisers dedicated to these areas during high traffic times 7:30 AM and 5:00 PM.  The “Little Buddy” gathers data that will justify the cost for new signs.  The Highway Department will look at their budget to paint the crosswalks on Main Street and cut the brush on Main Street near the crosswalk.  This will be revisited in a month.
SEWER LAGOON EXTENSION BOND
Finance Director Lisa Fogg explained this is a bond extension for one year.  Chairman Trombley read the following statement:
RESOLUTION OF GOVERNING BOARD
The undersigned, at least a majority of the Issuer’s Select Board (the “Governing Board”) and the Treasurer of the Issuer hereby certify (i) that a meeting of the Governing Board was held with respect to the issuance of the Notes on August 21, 2023; (ii) that notice of said meeting was afforded to said officers and the public in accordance with the provisions of RSA 91-A, as amended; (iii) that at least a majority of the Governing Board were present throughout said meeting; (iv) that the following votes were adopted at said meeting, all as being in the best interests of the Issuer; and (v) that the resolutions set forth below have not been repealed, amended or rescinded as of the date hereof:

Motion by Chairman Trombley to authorize the amendment of the Notes which were heretofore authorized by the Issuer's voters on September 8, 2020, with the amendment as set forth on such terms and conditions in the Amendment Agreement, attached hereto as Exhibit A and made a part hereof.   Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 4-0.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to authorize the execution of the Amendment Agreement by at least a majority of the Governing Board and the Treasurer (or the printing of facsimiles of such signatures on the Notes) and to affix the Issuer’s seal.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 4-0.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to authorize the Issuer’s Treasurer, Chair of the Governing Board or Town Administrator to execute and deliver an amendment to the IRS Form 8038-G in substantially the form presented to the undersigned and such other documents as may be necessary or appropriate to accomplish the amendment of the Notes in accordance with the foregoing.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 4-0.
8:35 PM Selectman Jordan was excused from the rest of the meeting.
APPOINTMENT – JONES AND BEACH – JOE CORONATI

Jones and Beach Representative Mr. Coronati and property owner Michael Fecteau came before the Board of Selectman for final approval regarding the Calef Highway Development on map and lot 016-038.  Discussion regarding the use of Stagecoach Road as a driveway followed.  Road Supervisor David Reinhold suggested changing the Class VI road into a Class A trail.  That would need town approval.  Mr. Coronati and Mr. Fecteau both agreed to build two gravel parking spots for the public to use on the Class VI road.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to allow the developer to use the end of Stagecoach Road as an entrance to the Calef Highway Development on map and lot 016-038 with the stipulation that states the property will revert back to the town if the entrance usage ever stops being used and two parking spots will be created.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 3-0.
Jones and Beach Representative Mr. Coronati and property owner Stephen Kaneb discussed their Site Plan and Conditional Use Application for a Parking Lot.  The owner would like to pave an existing gravel parking lot at 30 & 32 Ladd’s Lane.  Due to the nearness of the river a new swale along Ladd’s Lane was discussed for the outfall on any stormwater.   Road Supervisor David Reinhold has agreed this would improve the drainage on Ladd’s Lane and this plan has Planning Board approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier giving permission to Jones and Beach to build a culvert in the Town right of way per the Conditional Use Application Permit and converting to Town of Epping ownership when completed.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 3-0.
FINANCE
Finance Director Lisa Fogg said there is not an issue with billing regarding a town mechanic.  She explained she bills departments separate based on completed time sheets.  Moving forward billing for a mechanic working for different departments would be handled the same way.
UNDERWOOD ENGINEERS
Peter Pitsas from Underwood Engineers discussed the States road designs on Depot Road and the Towns requested design changes.  
Details of what was discussed can be seen on the ETV video.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to follow the Engineer plans with a 5% and 3% pitch.  Seconded by Chairman Trombley.  Motion carried 2-1.  Selectman Cody voted nay.

Mr. Pitsas explained there are other issues that have not been budgeted for the Board of Selectmen should be aware of.  Chairman Trombley requested he make those bullet items. 
ADMINISTRATION

Town Administrator Jake Roger explained Consolidated Communication can provide a lease agreement for new phones at the current price. Due to the late hour this was not acted on.
Employee Workplace Culture Survey was submitted for approval.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to adopt the Employee Workplace Culture Survey.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 3-0.
ETV
Purchase Order #543 to Key Code Media for a Tricaster & Camera upgrade in the amount of $33,411.00 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the purchase order #543 to Key Code Media for a Tricaster & Camera upgrade in the amount of $33,411.00.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 3-0.
Purchase Order to #545 to Certified Computer for one storage rack in the amount of $3,395.00 was submitted for approval.

Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the purchase order to #545 to Certified Computer for one storage rack in the amount of $3,395.00.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 3-0.
Purchase Order #544 to Monarch Electrical Service for a 30 amp. 220-volt service mini-split in the amount of $1,286.00 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to table this purchase order for more discussion.  Seconded by Chairman Trombley.  Motion carried 3-0.
ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Town Administrator Jake Roger
Town Administrator Jake Roger announced the 2023 Household Hazardous Waste Collection is on October 21-8:00 AM – 12:00 PM.  You do need to preregister on their website.  Information is on the Town’s website and Facebook page.
Town Administrator Jake Roger remarked what a great job the Fire Department did recently with all the calls.
Town Administrator Jake Roger reported Synagro has started dewatering and has removed five tractor trailer loads to an off-site location.
Town Administrator Jake Roger said the first Energy Aggregation Committee meeting will be on August 29th at 7 PM here in the upstairs meeting room.  There is one resident opening and one Board of Selectmen opening on the committee.  Robin O’Day volunteered to be the School Board Representative.

Town Administrator Jake Roger reminded the residents to register their dogs.

Town Administrator Jake Roger had a resident request a digital sign be added at the Transfer Station for Town information.  The resident thinks it is a perfect place for communication.  Mr. Roger explained to the resident how to create a Citizens Petition Warrant Article.

INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS
Selectman Tom Gauthier

No Report
Selectman Pam Tibbetts

Excused
Selectman John Cody
Selectman Cody would like to have a grant writer try to purchase more blinking highway signs.
Selectman Cody is asking for a system to acknowledge people with a presentation for the excellent work they do.

Selectman Cody said the crosswalks should be painted every year.

Selectman Bob Jordan

Excused
Chairman Joe Trombley

No Report
PUBLIC COMMENTS
Grace Lavoie learned at a recent training the Secretary of State has approved electronic polling books.  As Supervisor of the Checklist she is very interested in having these for this next year.  The Town of Epping would need at least four books. The cost of two books is $3,200.00.
ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (l) legal

Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into a non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II (l) legal.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 3-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen John Cody, Tom Gauthier, and Joe Trombley all voting aye.

ADJOURN

Motion by Chairman Trombley to adjourn the meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 3-0.

Meeting adjourned at 11:20 PM.

Respectfully Submitted:

Joyce Blanchard
Executive Secretary
_______________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman
_______________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman
_______________________________

Bob Jordan, Selectman
_______________________________

John Cody, Selectman
Dated:   August 28, 2023

Selectman Tibbetts was excused
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